
                             Rhode Island Department of Revenue 
                             Division of Taxation 
 

One Capitol Hill, 1st Floor, Providence, RI 02908 | Tel. (401) 574-8922 Fax (401) 574-8917 TTY Relay via 711 

 
 
Via Electronic Mail 
 
April 22, 2025 
 
The Honorable Marvin L. Abney  
Chair, House Committee on Finance  
Rhode Island State House  
Providence, RI 02903  
 
RE: Letter Regarding House Bill 5472 – An Act Relating to Education – Teachers’ 

Retirement 
 
Dear Chair Abney: 
 
I am writing on behalf of the Rhode Island Department of Revenue, Division of Taxation 
(“Division”), to: i) express concerns regarding issues with proposed House Bill 5472 as currently 
drafted; ii) explain the background and current statutory context in order to clarify the intended 
and unintended consequences of this bill; and iii) make recommendations and request your support 
in implementing those recommendations.   
  
This letter is not intended as a position in support of or opposition to the bill, but only as 
recommendations on drafting to provide clarity in the bill and to aid tax administration and 
compliance. 
 
As you know, this bill amends five of the Rhode Island General Laws: R.I. Gen. Laws § 16-16-
26, entitled “Spouse’s, former spouse divorced, or domestic partner’s benefits,” R.I. Gen. Laws § 
16-16-40, entitled “Additional benefits payable to retired teachers,” R.I. Gen. Laws § 36-10-35, 
entitled “Additional benefits payable to retired employees,” R.I. Gen. Laws § 44-30-12, entitled 
“Rhode Island income of a resident individual. [Effective January 1, 2025.],” and R.I. Gen. Laws 
§ 42-21-52, entitled “Automatic increase in service retirement allowance.”  Per the Explanation 
by the Legislative Counsel, the intent of the bill is to increase the monthly minimum benefit for a 
spouse, domestic partner or formal spouse and (for eligible retirees who retired after July 1, 2012) 
allow for a one-time two and eighty-nine one hundredths percent (2.89%) full cost of living 
adjustment for Plan Year 2025 to the public pension benefits administered by the Employees 
Retirement System of Rhode Island (ERSRI).  As it relates to taxation, the bill would allow a 
modification reducing federal adjusted gross income (AGI) for public pension benefits 
administered by ERSRI.  The bill is set to take effect upon passage. 
 
As drafted, the bill’s proposed language in R.I. Gen. Laws § 44-30-12(c)(14) allowing for a 
modification for “public pension benefits administered by the Employees Retirement System of 
Rhode Island” would potentially conflict with R.I. Gen. Laws § 44-30-12(c)(9), which allows a 
modification for up to twenty thousand dollars ($20,000) of taxable pension and/or annuity income 
included in AGI.  The Division respectfully requests that the bill be redrafted for clarity and to 
resolve any inconsistencies in language.  Additionally, the bill’s effective date is upon passage.  
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The Division is concerned that this language may cause confusion among some taxpayers, tax 
preparers, and tax software providers.  Specifically, some taxpayers, tax preparers, and tax 
software providers might apply the new modification amount to the returns being prepared during 
the 2025 filing season, for returns that involve the 2024 tax year.  The Division would respectfully 
request that the bill’s language involving the effective date be changed to specify the tax year to 
which the new increased modification amount would be allowed and that the effective date be for 
tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2026.  The Division believes that such language would 
make it clear to taxpayers, tax preparers, and tax software providers that this increased 
modification amount would apply to tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2026, and not to 
prior tax years. 
 
The Division takes no position with respect to the remainder of the proposed legislation.  Rather, 
the Division is concerned solely with the issues of clarity, tax compliance, and tax administration.  
As such, the Division respectfully suggests that the bill be redrafted for clarity. 

I look forward to working with you to address the issues raised in this letter and appreciate your 
consideration.  

 
Very truly yours, 

 
Neena S. Savage 
Tax Administrator 
 
cc: The Honorable Members of the House Committee on Finance    

(via: HouseFinance@rilegislature.gov)    
The Honorable Carol Hagan McEntee (via: rep-mcentee@rilegislature.gov)  
Nicole McCarty, Esquire, Chief Legal Counsel to the Speaker of the House   
Lynne Urbani, Director of House Policy  
Thomas A. Verdi, Director, Department of Revenue 
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